Churchill County Mosquito, Vector and Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada
310 North Broadway Street

Fallon, NV 89406

Meeting Date: June 11, 2015
AGENDA

1. Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. by Chairman Christy Lattin.  
Present were the following:
Trustee Christy Lattin

Trustee Sheldon E. Chipp

Trustee Jay Lingenfelter 

Trustee Ron Rudden

Trustee Mike Spencer

District Manager Nancy Upham

Legal Representation, Benjamin Shawcroft, Esq.

Board Secretary, Judy Vannoy

Public Present:  James (Zip) Upham; Sharon Harper
2. Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

3. Public Comment:  None.
4. Review and Adoption of Agenda: Agenda as is.

Trustee Christy Lattin asked the Board Secretary to add an item to the “NOTICE OF PUBLIC MEETING”, under Agenda Item #4 “Review and Adoption of Agenda.”   The addition would be as follows:  Board Action to be taken Regarding the Review and Adoption of the Agenda.

Trustee Sheldon Chip made a motion to accept the Board Agenda for June 11, 2015 as is.  Trustee Ron Rudden seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
5. Discussion and Approval of Minutes:  Trustee Christy Lattin suggested that a correction be made to the May 14, 2015 Board Minutes as indicated below:

Page 2 under Old Business, second paragraph.  Close the quotation marks relative to “resubmitted bid”.
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the May 14, 2015 Board Minutes with the above-referenced correction.  Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.
Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to approve the May 21, 2015 Board Minutes, and Trustee Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

6.   Certificate of Posting:  District Manager, Nancy Upham confirmed that the Notice of Public Meeting was posted in accordance with NRS statutes.
7.
Correspondence:  District Manager Nancy Upham reviewed the following correspondence with the Trustees.


1.  May 5, 2015 -   Department of Taxation Tentative Budget Approval.


District Manager Nancy Upham reported that the State of Nevada Department of Taxation examined the District’s fiscal year 2015-16 tentative budget pursuant to NRS 354.596(5) and found it to be in compliance with the law and appropriate regulations.  

2.  May 13, 2015 - Trustee Rudden’s Resignation from the Board.



District Manager Nancy Upham acknowledged Trustee Ron Rudden’s letter of resignation from the Board effective July 1, 2015.  

3.  May 20, 2015 – Churchill County Planning Department RE:  Special Use Permit



District Manager Nancy Upham stated that she attended the June 10, 2015 Planning Commission Public Hearing. The public hearing process requires that at least thirty (30) individuals in the vicinity of our building proposal be invited to attend this meeting.  The Planning Commission acted upon going forward with the permit process, and it looks favorable for approval.  However, there is a ten (10) day appeal process should anyone have concerns. The property was not deemed Agricultural, but rather it is a residential area.  Only three residents attended this June 10 meeting. Several concerns discussed by the residents were, “what would happen if a chemical spill occurred”; would residents’ property values be affected relative to building of this facility; and a stipulation that the proposed buildings cannot be any closer than 300 feet to the property line was established.  Another concern expressed by the residents was that they wanted to know what the District intends to do with the rest of the property once the facilities are constructed and also what the District’s intent is regarding handling of security issues.  Nancy Upham related to the residents that there will be a chain link fence installed surrounding the buildings.  The Board had a brief discussion regarding these concerns and the conditions of the Special Use Permit.  District Manager Nancy Upham invited concerned property owners to attend future Board meetings to express any concerns that they may have regarding this matter.  

4.  May 23, 2015 – Memo of Appreciation for Kevin Porteous



District Technician Kevin Porteous gave a presentation about mosquitoes to the Oasis Academy students at their recent “Oasis Academy Ag Day.”  Sonya Johnson addressed a memorandum to the District and to Mr. Porteous acknowledging appreciation on behalf of the Academy and thanked Mr. Porteous for his knowledgeable and beneficial presentation. 


5.  May 27/28, 2015 – Department of Taxation Final Budget Compliance



Nancy Upham reported that the Final Budget for Fiscal Year 2015-16 has been approved by the State of Nevada Department of Taxation.  The tax rates to be presented to the Nevada Tax Commission for certification are the same as last year, i.e., Operating Tax Rate - $0.0800.

6.  May 27, 2015 – Churchill County Planning Department RE:  Special Use Permit



Nancy Upham shared some paperwork with the Trustees relative to the Special Use Permit and reiterated that she “fielded questions and concerns” with surrounding residents at the June 10 Planning Commission Public Hearing meeting.

7.  May 27, 2015 – Dept. of Transportation Invoice submitted by the District.  


District Manager Nancy Upham’s comment regarding this correspondence was that this   invoice, in the amount of $11,894.85 to the Nevada Department of Transportation, is for Post-emergent applications to Puncture Vine, Russian Knapweed and Perennial Pepper weed to selected portions of NDOT roads.  The Dept. of Transportation will reimburse the District for these costs accordingly.
. 

8.  PERS Rate Change Memorandum



Nancy Upham commented that this correspondence is a formality letter, and has been addressed as requested.

 

8.  Appointments:  None
9.  Old Business:  

1.   Discussion and possible action regarding the building status in particular to the permit for a septic system.


District Manager, Nancy Upham reported that the Septic Permit is good for one year, making the expiration date February 4, 2016.

2.  Discussion and possible action regarding the bid process for the building site permit for the proposed District facility.

There was no discussion or action taken regarding this item of Old Business.


3.  Discussion and possible action regarding the Future Fence bill.



District Manager presented a copy of a bill in the amount of $1,250 for the fence line repair of a property owner (on Hawk Drive) following an accidental flare-up while treating weeds.
10.
New Business:  

1.   Discussion and possible action regarding staff members sharing information with the Board of Trustees.  



At the May 14, 2015 Board Meeting Trustee Jay Lingenfelter requested that Management agendize the above-referenced topic. As a result of this agendized item, Trustee Lingenfelter stated that it wasn’t his intent to have staff attend Board Meetings to share information, but rather he would like to have feed back from employees regarding what Nancy does with employees on a weekly basis in order to assist Trustees in updating the District Manager’s evaluation.  His intent, as stated, was that he would like “information on a day-to-day basis in Nancy’s world.”  He also requested Management give any information that they could give us about staff as that information would be relevant to their knowledge base.  

2.  Discussion of the purchase of a 48” mower for weed control.



District Manager Nancy Upham purchased a SCAG 48” Mower deck on June 10, 2015 for use by District employees relative to the District’s noxious weed abatement efforts.  The cost of the SCAG 48 mower deck was $2,350.00.  The advantage for owning this type of mower is that the weed seed heads can be bagged and disposed of fairly easily.  Other weeds can be mowed for the sake of creating buffer zones before they go to seed as well.  This purchase would also allow staff to make a visible effort in weed control, especially along roadsides.  Some discussion followed regarding training of staff in safety practices regarding use of the mower and also whether to loan out this piece of equipment to other County entities.  The consensus of the Board was that the mower equipment should not be loaned out to anyone.
11.
District Manager’s Report and Operations Review:


1.  Operations:  


District Manager, Nancy Upham, reported that the District performed a fair amount of work for the Fish and Wildlife Department during the month of May, 2015.  Nancy Upham also provided a list for the Board of “hot spots” that the staff fogged recently.  She also reported a meeting that took place with a complainant in the Hazen-Soda Lake area regarding “re-fogging issues.” 

Legal Counsel Ben Shawcroft discussed the procedures for replacement of Board Trustee Ron Rudden effective July 1.  The Board has thirty days from July 1 to appoint a replacement.  This is not a County position.  Mr. Shawcroft suggested that it would be a good idea for the District to have two to three applicants, and to put this item on the July Agenda.  This will be a two-year appointment.  The District will need time to advertise for a replacement.  Trustee Christy Lattin would like to see an ad in the LVN newspaper under the “Classified” section and to schedule it for a run of at least two weeks.
12.  Board Members’ Report:  

Trustee Ron Rudden complimented the Board on the accomplishments made during his tenure and expressed that he has enjoyed his term of office.  He also expressed his appreciation for the opportunity in working with this Board.
13. Updates from Staff or Board Members:   None.
14.  Any Requests for Future Agenda items:   

1.  Appointment of a Trustee to replace Mr. Ron Rudden.


2.  Management will provide a list of applicants for the Board of Trustees appointment.
15.  Expenditures:  

 Trustee Christy Lattin read the Monthly Expenditure Report for the Month of May, 2015.



Total Expenditures


$36,041.53



Total Payroll



$21,553.62



Total Overall



$57,595.15

Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion to accept the Expenditure Report as read, and Mike Spencer seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
16.  Public Comment:  No public comments.  
17.  Adjournment:  Chairman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:16 p. m.


________________________________________________


   

SIGNATURE:        Chairman or Vice Chairman
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